Issue Brief **Chris** Pope

Senior Fellow Manhattan Institute

Introduction

About Us

The Manhattan Institute is a community of scholars, journalists, activists, and civic leaders committed to advancing economic opportunity, individual liberty, and the rule of law in America and its great cities. In an effort to restrain the growth of health-care spending, policymakers have attempted to fund the highest-quality care at the lowest cost. But this funding model poses a challenge for rural hospitals, which have high fixed costs spread over small patient populations.

The federal government has tried to support small rural hospitals by allowing them to charge 84% more for inpatient procedures delivered to Medicare patients. But rural residents increasingly prefer to travel to receive care from urban hospitals, which offer more specialized physicians, cutting-edge equipment, and better treatment outcomes—at lower cost.

Congress recently opted for a better approach, by offering small rural hospitals lump-sum payments of \$3 million per year each to maintain essential emergency care, regardless of inpatient numbers. But even with these payments, weak administrative capacity and poor access to capital have made it hard for rural hospitals to restructure to a focus on emergency care. In order to support the transition, Congress should permit isolated rural hospitals to claim three years of lump-sum payments up front, in return for a five-year commitment to provide emergency care.

The Rural Health-Care Challenge

Efficient hospital care requires substantial economies of scale, which makes it difficult for rural facilities to compete on cost or quality of care.

In 2020, 20% of the U.S. population lived in rural areas,¹ which are home to 49% of the nation's hospitals but only 10% of its physicians.² Nonmetropolitan counties had an average of 13 physicians per 10,000 residents, compared with 31 in metropolitan counties.³

Rural residents have distinct and significant medical needs: they are slightly older (18% over the age of 65) than those in urban areas (14%) and have a 26% higher age-adjusted mortality than those living in major metro areas.⁴ The average income of isolated rural communities was 15% lower than in urban areas.⁵ Patients in nonmetropolitan areas had significantly higher mortality rates for heart disease, stroke, cancer, injury, and respiratory disease.⁶

Despite these health issues, rural residents generally enjoy good access to care. Rural patients are more likely to have a regular source of medical care than those in urban areas, and they have a similar overall rate of unmet health-care needs. Rural patients face similar waits and travel times to receive primary care as those in urban areas.

But some types of care are harder to access in rural areas. To see a specialist, rural residents face longer waits and must travel twice as long.⁷ Rural Medicare beneficiaries use a third fewer healthcare services than those in urban areas—largely because of fewer encounters with specialty physicians. They use a similar amount of inpatient and post-acute hospital services but are more likely to receive outpatient services in a hospital setting.⁸

Rural areas are served by a large number of very small hospitals. In 2019, 1,805 of the country's 5,141 community hospitals were located outside metropolitan areas.⁹ While urban hospitals average 1,517 full-time employees, rural hospitals average only 321, which drops to only 138 in isolated rural areas.¹⁰ In urban areas, the average hospital bed occupancy rate is 62%, compared with 37% in rural hospitals.¹¹ Whereas the median hospital patient census in urban hospitals is 102, in rural facilities it is 7, and in isolated rural communities it is only 2.¹² Small rural facilities account for 25% of U.S. hospitals but only 2% of hospital spending.¹³

Most small rural hospitals deliver emergency care, inpatient services, laboratory tests, and rehabilitation.¹⁴ A total of 86% of rural hospitals offer surgical care (vs. 97% in urban areas), and 58% offer obstetric services (vs. 72%) but are less likely to have chemotherapy (49% vs. 84%), intensive-care units (46% vs. 82%), or psychiatric units (16% vs. 34%).¹⁵ Most (72%) also have "swing beds," which can be used for either acute care or long-term care.¹⁶

Rural hospitals generally lack the most expensive equipment because of the economies of scale involved in hospital care. A total of 84% of hospital expenditures are fixed costs, which do not vary directly with the number of patients treated.¹⁷ Large patient populations are needed to spread the costs of specialized physicians and capital investments over many cases. Maximum hospital efficiency requires about 200 patient beds, while most rural hospitals have fewer than 25.¹⁸ As a result, rural hospitals are less likely to have costly intensive-care units, cardiac catheterization labs, or robotic surgery.¹⁹

The quality of surgery is often worse at low-volume hospitals.²⁰ As one stakeholder remarked rhetorically: "Do you want your gallbladder taken out in a place that does two of them a year?"²¹ Heart surgery performed at low-volume facilities had more complications, higher mortality, and

.....

higher cost.²² Patients receiving knee replacements at low-volume hospitals had worse functional outcomes.²³ Emergency-room mortality was also higher at low-volume hospitals, with the largest difference associated with sepsis.²⁴ Patients with heart attacks, strokes, and pneumonia in rural hospitals were much less likely to receive appropriate treatment and suffered higher rates of mortality.²⁵

Rural hospitals face less local competition than urban facilities, but rural residents nonetheless often travel to obtain surgical procedures from larger urban hospitals with higher quality and lower cost. In 2018, rural Medicare beneficiaries obtained 40% of inpatient procedures from facilities other than the one nearest their home—88% of which could have been performed at the nearer facility.²⁶ Patients seeking complex procedures, or enrolled in managed care, were more likely to receive surgery from distant hospitals.²⁷ Even if patients do not choose to travel, rural hospitals are less likely than their urban counterparts to admit patients for the same conditions and more likely to transfer them to other facilities.²⁸

Rural hospitals have lower occupancy rates and are typically less profitable. Whereas the average profit margin at urban hospitals was 5.4% in 2023, it was only 3.1% at rural facilities—39% of which lost money.²⁹ From 2008 to 2018, half of unprofitable rural hospitals returned to profitability, 17% merged with other facilities, and 7% closed their doors.³⁰

Since 1970, more than 800 rural hospitals have closed (**Figure 1**). Hospitals that closed tended to be small facilities in competitive markets serving declining local patient populations, with persistent losses and no financial support from local government.³¹ Hospital closures tended to be preceded by more substantial declines in impatient admissions, with patients increasingly bypassing these facilities for distant alternative sources of care.³²

Figure 1



Annual Rural Hospital Closures by Decade

Source: Melinda A. Merrell, "The Association of Rural Hospital Closures with In-Hospital and 30-Day Post Hospital Discharge Mortality from Emergency Care Sensitive Conditions" (PhD diss., University of South Carolina, 2019), 8–9; "Rural Hospital Closures," Cecil G. Sheps Center for Health Services Research 111/

Hospital closures eliminate fixed costs and reduce average costs at surviving hospitals. Closures increase the likelihood of nearby facilities performing surgery by 50% because of increased demand and relaxation of workforce supply constraints. Nearby facilities see their nursing staff increase significantly following closures.³³ Outpatient visits tend to shift from hospitals to other settings, such as physician offices, following closures.³⁴

Childbirth is the most common reason for hospitalization.³⁵ But to remain financially viable, an obstetric unit—staffed with a doctor, anesthesiologist, and several support nurses to safely perform emergency caesarean sections—requires about 200 births per year.³⁶ The share of rural counties with obstetric units declined from 75% in the 1980s to 40% in 2018.³⁷ Rural areas that lost maternity wards have seen more out-of-hospital and preterm births, along with a lower portion of deliveries involving C-sections.³⁸ Overall, however, maternity ward closures have led to a slight *reduction* in maternal morbidity because they have forced mothers to travel to higher-volume hospitals,³⁹ which tend to have improved infant and maternal outcomes.⁴⁰

Prior to closures, rural hospitals furnished little inpatient care, but they were a key source of emergency care.⁴¹ Rural residents use 50% more emergency hospital care than those in urban areas because of a shortage of primary-care providers. But rural emergency visits result in admission half as often as in non-rural areas.⁴²

Rural areas already find it harder to access emergency care. Whereas 84% of Americans live within an hour of a Level 1 or 2 Trauma Center, only 24% of rural residents do.⁴³ This contributes to a 14% higher risk of death following traumatic injuries.⁴⁴ It also matters for other time-sensitive conditions, such as heart attacks, stroke, sepsis, burns, and neonatal care.⁴⁵

In urban areas, hospital closures have little effect on the distance that patients travel to hospitals or on mortality rates associated with time-sensitive medical conditions.⁴⁶ But rural hospital closures are associated with a 9% increase in mortality, with significant mortality increases due to sepsis and stroke, in the affected service area.⁴⁷

Rural emergency-department closures also increase mortality rates at nearby hospitals, which must absorb increased patient loads despite typically not being significantly higher in quality than the facility that closed.⁴⁸ These closures also force patients to travel longer for care, with ambulance transportation times increasing from an average of 14.2 to 25.1 minutes in areas experiencing hospital closures.⁴⁹ Although the rise in mortality at nearby hospitals declines over time—as they expand capacity to cover the strain—the harm due to lengthened travel time endures.⁵⁰

Hospital closures have other negative effects on rural areas. Each closure, for example, leads to persistent declines in the local supply of physicians, across multiple specialties, including primary care,⁵¹ as well as to an average loss of 220 jobs.⁵² However, closures do not lead to a multiplier effect on employment outside the health-care sector—likely because non-health-care employment declines typically precede hospital closures.⁵³

Assistance for Rural Hospitals

Rural hospitals are, and have long been, dependent on public payers.

Medicare accounts for 53% of discharges at rural hospitals, compared with 45% at urban facilities.⁵⁴ At urban hospitals, profit margins from privately insured patients averaged 35% in 2019—while, at small rural hospitals, that margin was, on average, only 3%.⁵⁵ Because 35% of rural hospitals are publicly owned (compared with 13% in urban areas), their survival owes much to state grants and local tax revenues.⁵⁶

In 1946, Congress enacted the Hospital Survey and Construction (Hill-Burton) Act to increase hospital capacity in poor rural areas. It distributed funds in inverse proportion to regions' number of hospital beds, yielding a substantial expansion of nonprofit and public hospitals—particularly in the South.⁵⁷

When it established Medicare in 1965, Congress originally paid hospitals according to whatever reasonable costs they incurred in delivering care to eligible beneficiaries. This caused a major expansion of hospital capacity nationwide, as facilities were initially able to secure reimbursement for whatever capital investments they made.⁵⁸

In 1982, Congress reined in the growth of expenses by ending cost-based reimbursement and instead fixing a schedule of fees that Medicare would pay for various medical procedures.⁵⁹ Aside from minor adjustments for factors such as geographic variations in labor costs, Medicare would subsequently pay different hospitals the same amounts for the same procedures. This led to increased profitability for efficient urban and suburban hospitals, while straining the finances of low-volume rural hospitals.

Congress has since established a variety of special provisions, such that 95% of rural hospitals now receive Medicare payments above standard national rates.⁶⁰

In 2022, out of 4,650 Medicare-participating hospitals, 733 received higher payments as Medicare Dependent Hospitals (MDH), Sole Community Hospitals (SCH), or Low-Volume Hospitals (LVH).⁶¹ These payments blend standard fee-schedule payments with previous reimbursements based on facility-specific costs, adjusted for inflation, and include bonuses for declining patient volumes.

In 1997, Congress established Critical Access Hospital (CAH) status to altogether exempt hospitals from standardized fees, and allow them to claim reimbursement of 101% of reasonable costs for inpatient, outpatient, and post-acute care. Unlike MDH, SCH, or LVH facilities, CAHs necessarily receive higher payments when the cost of the care they deliver increases.

CAHs must maintain a 24/7 emergency department and patient transfer agreements with hospitals with better capabilities. They must have no more than 25 beds and be located more than 35 miles from the nearest hospital. Prior to 2006, states could waive these distance requirements for facilities they deemed "necessary providers"—and such facilities have subsequently been permitted to retain that status.



In 2022, 1,350 Medicare-participating hospitals had been classified as CAHs—80% of which were located less than 35 miles from another source of emergency care.⁶² CAHs are concentrated in midwestern states. There are 82 in Iowa, 83 in Kansas, and 76 in Minnesota, but only 3 in South

Carolina, 6 in Alabama, and 8 in Virginia (Figures 2 and 3).⁶³

Critical Access Hospitals are paid similarly to other hospitals by private insurers. But whereas Medicare pays other hospitals much less than private insurance, it pays CAHs about the same as private insurers do. As a result, Medicare on average pays CAHs much more than it does other hospitals, with some CAHs being paid four times as much as standard Medicare rates (**Figure 4**).

Figure 4



Distribution of Standardized Inpatient Prices for Hospital Services

Prospective Payment System Hospitals, Medicare Prices



Standardized Price (\$)





700

Source: Christopher M. Whaley et al., "Prices Paid to Hospitals by Private Health Plans: Findings from Round 5.1 of an Employer-Led Transparency Initiative," RAND Corp., 2024

The reestablishment of cost-based reimbursement at CAHs eliminated the most substantial incentives to control costs. Medicare payments to facilities go up when CAHs add labor and capital. From 1998 to 2002, payments per discharge at these facilities rose by 21%, while post-acute costs per day almost quadrupled.⁶⁴ Cost growth has compounded over time: the longer a hospital has been a CAH, the more its costs have grown.⁶⁵ By 2010, 83% of CAHs had MRI scanners.⁶⁶

CAHs were less efficient than other rural hospitals, having more expenses and employees per inpatient admitted.⁶⁷ In 2014, Medicare paid CAHs an average of \$2,000 per day for "swing beds" (which can be used either for acute or post-acute care)-almost four times the standard Medicare rate for skilled nursing facilities.68

In total, Medicare spent \$12 billion on CAHs in 2022, amounting to only 6% of the program's payments to hospitals.⁶⁹ MedPAC estimated that cost-based reimbursement led to \$4 million more in Medicare fee-for-service payments to CAHs in 2022. This increase, they noted, alone exceeded CAH's average all-payer profit of \$1 million-\$2 million.⁷⁰

This increased spending on CAHs was an inefficient method of preventing hospital closures. A recent difference-in-difference analysis estimated that the conversion of 1,300 hospitals to CAH status averted the closure of only about 25 hospitals during the program's first eight years. It 111/

concluded that increased spending did reduce mortality when directed to hospitals that "would have closed without the additional revenue" but that the "vast majority" of CAH funds went to facilities that would have remained open anyway.⁷¹

Wealthier communities tend to benefit more from cost-based Medicare payments because they have more lavish facilities (with 40% higher costs on average) and fewer uninsured local residents to support.⁷² MedPAC has concluded that CAH status can distort competition, reduces incentives for cost control, favors wealthy communities, and doesn't necessarily prevent closures.⁷³ CAHs within 15 miles of other hospitals are larger, better-quality, and financially stronger.⁷⁴ President Obama's 2015 budget therefore proposed eliminating CAH designations for hospitals within 10 miles of other facilities.⁷⁵

The CAH model is becoming increasingly unsustainable. To receive additional revenues from Medicare, CAHs must maintain the capacity to deliver inpatient care and all the costs that entails. But technological progress has diminished the recovery time associated with surgical procedures—reducing the need for lengthy inpatient stays and allowing them to be performed increasingly on an outpatient basis. CAHs have also seen inpatient volumes fall because of declining local populations and the increasing capital intensity of cutting-edge surgical procedures. Heart-attack patients are now routinely transported to facilities that offer angioplasty and cardiac surgery, while stroke patients are often helicoptered to larger specialized facilities.⁷⁶

The average number of discharges per CAH fell from 624 in 2003 to 335 in 2016—fewer than one per day, thus increasing the burden of overhead costs on each discharge.⁷⁷ As one hospital leader noted of the CAH model: "You end up having a hospital that you have to staff for inpatient services, and you literally don't have inpatient services."⁷⁸

The expansion of Medicaid to able-bodied adults did not significantly improve the financial situation of CAHs. Medicaid patients account for only a small share of CAH revenues, and they are not hugely profitable,.⁷⁹ CAHs in expansion states did not see expanded operating profit margins, increased staffing levels, or improved patient outcomes following pneumonia or heart failure.⁸⁰

In recent years, the flow of subsidies to CAHs has been further squeezed by Medicare policies that are designed to forestall costly inpatient hospitalizations, such as Accountable Care Organizations or Medicare Advantage (MA). MA plans typically provide cost-based reimbursement to CAHs according to Medicare's standard terms, even though they are not legally required to do so.⁸¹ But they may require prior authorization for inpatient procedures, or steer patients to other hospitals that provide higher-quality care at lower cost.⁸² Hospitals complain that this leaves them with substantially lower revenues from Medicare patients, who normally account for the largest portion of their revenues.⁸³ During 2013–23, the share of rural Medicare beneficiaries enrolled in MA increased from 18% to 44%.⁸⁴

Reform Proposal

Attempts to prop up rural hospitals through cost-based reimbursement have driven up the cost of medical care, without truly assuring the continued availability of essential emergency services to communities. Tying assistance to hospitals to the volume of inpatient care that they deliver does not help facilities that are most in need because their inpatient volumes have collapsed. Nor is this approach compatible with Medicare reforms that attempt to promote cost-efficiency in the procurement of medical care.

111/

In 2016, MedPAC recommended a new system of public subsidies to directly support emergency care at geographically isolated rural hospitals, while encouraging fewer time-sensitive services (such as MRIs) to be delivered by lower-cost providers.⁸⁵ Congress took up this recommendation in the Consolidated Appropriation Act of 2021, by establishing the Rural Emergency Hospital (REH) model.⁸⁶

From 2023, Rural Emergency Hospitals were each entitled to regular lump-sum payments from the Medicare program (\$3.2 million that year, subsequently indexed for inflation), regardless of their inpatient volume.⁸⁷ This payment is equal to the average overpayment to CAHs relative to what Medicare would normally have paid them for medical services. REH facilities are also paid at 105% of Medicare rates for hospital outpatient services and at standard rates for post-acute care.⁸⁸ Medicare-participating hospitals can claim REH "facility payments" if they maintained an emergency department staffed 24 hours per day; provide laboratory, diagnostic, pharmacy, and discharge planning services; and establish a transfer agreement with a top trauma center. These facilities also must have fewer than 50 beds and have an average patient length of stay of less than 24 hours in order to qualify for REH payments.⁸⁹

Although 1,569 rural hospitals are eligible to convert to REH status, only 32 hospitals signed up in the program's first 18 months.⁹⁰ This take-up is slow but nonetheless exceeds the typical number of rural hospital closures over the same period.⁹¹

Congress took a step in the right direction by establishing the REH model. The program helps hospitals maintain essential services without forcing patients to overpay for poorer-quality elective care.

However, even as federal subsidies for rural CAHs are increasingly being squeezed by Medicare Advantage, few rural hospitals have opted for conversion to REH status. This suggests that the inability of rural hospitals to maintain their current business model is often exaggerated.

One obstacle to REH conversion is that it requires supportive state legislation. States should authorize REH payment arrangements and reform Certificate of Need laws to permit hospitals to reorganize as emergency-care-centric institutions. They should also adjust Medicaid payments to hospitals to accommodate the REH business model.

Congress should also reform the REH model itself to make it easier for hospitals to convert. It can be a huge challenge for small rural hospitals to transform from inpatient providers to emergencyfocused outpatient institutions, as they often lack the administrative capacity and access to capital (through equity finance, borrowing, donations, or retained earnings) to finance major restructuring.

To facilitate conversion, Medicare should allow hospitals to claim three years of REH lump-sum payments up front, if they commit to conversion to REH status for five years. This would greatly facilitate the transition process, by allowing them to fund one-time administrative and construction expenditures that are associated with conversion.

Hospitals could use up-front REH support payments to remodel emergency departments, purchase new equipment, or retrain staff. These payments could also be used to support the development of improved ambulance capacity for transfers to nearby trauma centers and facilities capable of high-quality surgical procedures.

The front-loading of REH payments would not impose substantial additional costs on federal taxpayers because it would merely shift expenditures within a predefined five-year window.

Although reformed REH support payments may appeal disproportionately to hospitals for which CAH status is relatively less lucrative, these additional costs would likely be offset by reduced public expenditures on non-Medicare patients.

Rural Americans are already willing to travel to receive better-quality medical care at lower cost. Aiding rural hospitals by allowing them to charge more for Medicare patients therefore often fails to ensure the continued viability of essential emergency care—and it may be leading to poorer inpatient care for rural patients. Congress was therefore right to offer focused support for hospitals to provide emergency care. They should make it easier for isolated rural hospitals to claim more of these payments up front, so that these facilities are able to finance the changes needed to focus on emergency care.

Endnotes

- ¹ U.S. Dept. of Agriculture Economic Research Service, "Rural Classifications."
- ² Victoria A. Freeman et al., *The 21st Century Rural Hospital: A Chart Book* (Cecil G. Sheps Center for Health Services Research, UNC at Chapel Hill, 2015), 7; American Hospital Association, "Rural Hospital Closures Threaten Access: Solutions to Preserve Care in Local Communities," September 2022.
- ³ Rural Health Information Hub, "Rural Data Explorer."
- ⁴ Marco A. Villagrana, Elayne J. Heisler, and Paul D. Romero, "Closed, Converted, Merged, and New Hospitals with Medicare Rural Designations: January 2018–November 2022," Congressional Research Service (CRS), April 2023; Sarah H. Cross, Robert M. Califf, and Haider J. Warraich, "Rural–Urban Disparity in Mortality in the US from 1999 to 2019," *JAMA* 325, no. 22 (2021): 2312–14.
- ⁵ Freeman et al., *The 21st Century Rural Hospital*.
- ⁶ Ernest Moy et al., "Leading Causes of Death in Nonmetropolitan and Metropolitan Areas— United States, 1999–2014," *MMWR Surveillance Summaries* 66, no. 1 (2017): fig. 2.
- ⁷ James D. Reschovsky and Andrea B. Staiti, "Access and Quality: Does Rural America Lag Behind?" *Health Affairs* 24, no. 4 (2005): 1128–39.
- ⁸ Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC), "Congressional Request: Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Care in Rural Areas (Interim Report)," in *Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System* (2021).
- ⁹ "Fast Facts: U.S. Rural Hospitals Infographic," American Hospital Association.
- ¹⁰ Freeman et al., *The 21st Century Rural Hospital*, 12.
- ¹¹ NC Rural Health Research Program, *Occupancy Rates in Rural and Urban Hospitals: Value and Limitations in Use as a Measure of Surge Capacity* (Cecil G. Sheps Center for Health Services Research, UNC at Chapel Hill, 2020).
- ¹² Freeman et al., *The 21st Century Rural Hospital*, 11.
- ¹³ Center for Healthcare Quality & Payment Reform, "Saving Rural Hospitals and Strengthening Rural Healthcare," April 2024.
- ¹⁴ Ibid.
- ¹⁵ Freeman et al., *The 21st Century Rural Hospital*.
- ¹⁶ Ibid., 24.
- ¹⁷ Rebecca R. Roberts et al., "Distribution of Variable vs. Fixed Costs of Hospital Care," *JAMA* 281, no. 7 (1999): 644–49.

- ¹⁸ Caitlin Carroll and Paul Eliason, "Industrial Organization of Rural Healthcare Markets," in *The Economics of US Healthcare: Competition, Innovation, Regulation, and Organizations* (Stigler Center, 2023), 169.
- ¹⁹ Caitlin Carroll, Arrianna Planey, and Katy B. Kozhimannil, "Reimagining and Reinvesting in Rural Hospital Markets," *Health Services Research* 57, no. 5 (2022).
- ²⁰ Ethan Halm, Clara Lee, and Mark R. Chassin, "Is Volume Related to Outcome in Health Care? A Systematic Review and Methodologic Critique of the Literature," *Annals of Internal Medicine* 137, no. 6 (2002): 511–20.
- ²¹ MedPAC, "Congressional Request: Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Care in Rural Areas," 186.
- ²² Rie Sakai-Bizmark et al., "Impact of Pediatric Cardiac Surgery Regionalization on Health Care Utilization and Mortality," *Health Services Research* 54, no. 4 (2019): 890–901.
- ²³ Jeffrey N. Katz et al., "Association of Hospital and Surgeon Procedure Volume with Patient-Centered Outcomes of Total Knee Replacement in a Population-Based Cohort of Patients Age 65 Years and Older," *Arthritis & Rheumatism* 56, no. 2 (2007): 568–74.
- ²⁴ Keith E. Kocher et al., "Emergency Department Hospitalization Volume and Mortality in the United States," *Annals of Emergency Medicine* 64, no. 5 (2014): 446–57.
- ²⁵ Eméfah C. Loccoh et al., "Rural–Urban Disparities in Outcomes from Myocardial Infarction, Heart Failure, and Stroke in the United States," *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 79, no. 3 (2022): 267–79; Karen E. Joynt et al., "Quality of Care and Patient Outcomes in Critical Access Hospitals," *JAMA* 306, no. 1 (2011): 45–52.
- ²⁶ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Office of Minority Health, "Understanding Rural Hospital Bypass Among Medicare Fee-for-Service (FFS) Beneficiaries in 2018," September 2020.
- ²⁷ Tiffany A. Radcliff et al., "Understanding Rural Hospital Bypass Behavior," *Journal of Rural Health* 19, no. 3 (2008): 252–59.
- ²⁸ Margaret Greenwood-Ericksen et al., "Association of Rural and Critical Access Hospital Status with Patient Outcomes After Emergency Department Visits Among Medicare Beneficiaries," *JAMA Network Open* 4, no. 11 (2021): e2134980–e2134980.
- ²⁹ Zachary Levinson, Jamie Godwin, and Tricia Neuman, "Hospital Margins Rebounded in 2023, but Rural Hospitals and Those with High Medicaid Share Were Struggling More than Others," Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF), Dec. 18, 2024.
- ³⁰ Caitlin Carroll et al., "Hospital Survival in Rural Markets: Closures, Mergers, and Profitability," *Health Affairs* 42, no. 4 (2023).
- ³¹ Melinda A. Merrell, "The Association of Rural Hospital Closures with In-Hospital and 30-Day Post Hospital Discharge Mortality from Emergency Care Sensitive Conditions" (PhD diss., University of South Carolina, 2019), 8–9; Saving Rural Hospitals, "The Causes of Rural Hospital Problems."
- ³² MedPAC, "Congressional Request: Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Care in Rural Areas," 187.

- ³³ Jing Dong et al., "Effects of Rural Hospital Closures on Nurse Staffing Levels and Health Care Utilization at Nearby Hospitals," *Health Economics* 33 (2024): 2687–707.
- ³⁴ MedPAC, "Congressional Request: Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Care in Rural Areas," 190.
- ³⁵ Katy B. Kozhimannil et al., "Birth Volume and the Quality of Obstetric Care in Rural Hospitals," *Journal of Rural Health* 30, no. 4 (Fall 2014): 335–43.
- ³⁶ Katy B. Kozhimannil et al., "Rural Hospital Administrators' Beliefs About Safety, Financial Viability, and Community Need for Offering Obstetric Care," *JAMA Health Forum* 3, no. 3 (March 2022): e220204.
- ³⁷ Carroll and Eliason, "Industrial Organization of Rural Healthcare Markets."
- ³⁸ Katy B. Kozhimannil et al., "Association Between Loss of Hospital-Based Obstetric Services and Birth Outcomes in Rural Counties in the United States," *JAMA* 319, no. 12 (March 2018): 1239–47; Emily Battaglia, "The Effect of Hospital Maternity Ward Closures on Maternal and Infant Health," *American Journal of Health Economics* 11, no. 2 (2025): 201–46.
- ³⁹ Stefanie J. Fischer, Heather Royer, and Corey D. White, "Health Care Centralization: The Health Impacts of Obstetric Unit Closures in the U.S.," National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER), working paper no. 30141 (2023).
- ⁴⁰ Sara C. Handley et al., "Birth Volume and Geographic Distribution of U.S. Hospitals with Obstetric Services from 2010 to 2018," *JAMA Network Open* 4, no. 10 (October 2021): e2125373–e2125373.
- ⁴¹ MedPAC, "Congressional Request: Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Care in Rural Areas," 184.
- ⁴² Margaret B. Greenwood-Ericksen and Keith Kocher, "Trends in Emergency Department Use by Rural and Urban Populations in the United States," *JAMA Network Open* 2, no. 4 (April 2019): e191919; Anika Hines, Taressa Fraze, and Carol Stocks, "Emergency Department Visits in Rural and Non-Rural Community Hospitals, 2008," Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, June 2011.
- ⁴³ Charles C. Branas et al., "Access to Trauma Centers in the United States," *JAMA* 293, no. 21 (June 2005): 2626–33.
- ⁴⁴ Molly P. Jarman et al., "Rural Risk: Geographic Disparities in Trauma Mortality," *Surgery* 160, no. 6 (December 2016): 1551–59.
- ⁴⁵ Brendan G. Carr et al., "Defining the Emergency Care Sensitive Condition: A Health Policy Research Agenda in Emergency Medicine," *Annals of Emergency Medicine* 56, no. 1 (July 2010): 49–51.
- ⁴⁶ Renee Y. Hsia et al., "Is Emergency Department Closure Resulting in Increased Distance to the Nearest Emergency Department Associated with Increased Inpatient Mortality?" *Annals* of Emergency Medicine 60, no. 6 (December 2012): 707–15.
- ⁴⁷ Kritee Gujral and Anirban Basu, "Impact of Rural and Urban Hospital Closures on Inpatient Mortality," NBER, working paper no. 26182, August 2019.

- ⁴⁸ Charles Liu, Tanja Srebotnjak, and Renee Y. Hsia, "California Emergency Department Closures Are Associated with Increased Inpatient Mortality at Nearby Hospitals," *Health Affairs* 33, no. 8 (August 2014): 1323–29; Caitlin Carroll, "Impeding Access or Promoting Efficiency? Effects of Rural Hospital Closure on the Cost and Quality of Care," working paper, December 2023.
- ⁴⁹ SuZanne Troske and Alison Davis, "Do Hospital Closures Affect Patient Time in an Ambulance?" *Rural & Underserved Health Research Center Publications* (February 2019).
- ⁵⁰ Yu-Chu Shen and Renee Y. Hsia, "Does Decreased Access to Emergency Departments Affect Patient Outcomes?" *Health Services Research* 47, no. 1 (February 2011): 188–210; Yu-Chu Shen and Renee Y. Hsia, "Association Between Emergency Department Closure and Treatment, Access, and Health Outcomes Among Patients with Acute Myocardial Infarction," *Circulation* 134, no. 20 (November 2016): 1595–97.
- ⁵¹ Hayley Drew Germack, Ryan Kandrack, and Grant R. Martsolf, "When Rural Hospitals Close, the Physician Workforce Goes," *Health Affairs* 38, no. 12 (December 2019): 2086–94; U.S. Gov't Accountability Office, "Rural Hospital Closures: Affected Residents Had Reduced Access to Health Care Services," GAO-21-93 (December 2020).
- ⁵² Rural Health Care: Supporting Lives and Improving Communities; Testimony Before the United States Senate Committee on Finance, 118th Cong. (2024) (written testimony of Michael Topchik, executive director of the Chartis Center for Rural Health).
- ⁵³ Paula Chatterjee, Yuqing Lin, and Atheendar S. Venkataramani, "Changes in Economic Outcomes Before and After Rural Hospital Closures in the United States: A Difference-in-Differences Study," *Health Services Research* 57, no. 5 (October 2022): 1020–28.
- ⁵⁴ Zachary Levinson et al., "Key Facts About Hospitals," KFF, Feb. 19, 2025.
- ⁵⁵ George Pink et al., "Rural Hospital Profitability During the Global COVID-19 Pandemic Requires Careful Interpretation" (NC Rural Health Research Program, 2022).
- ⁵⁶ American Hospital Association, "Rural Hospital Closures Threaten Access"; Center for Healthcare Quality & Payment Reform, "Saving Rural Hospitals and Strengthening Rural Healthcare."
- ⁵⁷ Andrea Park Chung, Martin Gaynor, and Seth Richards-Shubik, "Subsidies and Structure: The Lasting Impact of the Hill-Burton Program on the Hospital Industry," NBER, working paper no. 22037, February 2016.
- ⁵⁸ Amy Finkelstein, "The Aggregate Effects of Health Insurance: Evidence from the Introduction of Medicare," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 122, no. 1 (February 2007): 1–37.
- ⁵⁹ Rick Mayes and Robert A. Berenson, *Medicare Prospective Payment and the Shaping of U.S. Healthcare* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2006).
- ⁶⁰ MedPAC, "Congressional Request: Medicare Beneficiaries' Access to Care in Rural Areas," 191.
- ⁶¹ Villagrana, Heisler, and Romero, "Closed, Converted, Merged"; Marco A. Villagrana, "Medicare Payment for Rural or Geographically Isolated Hospitals, 2024," CRS, Mar. 4, 2024.

- ⁶² MedPAC, "Critical Access Hospitals Payment System" (2024); Villagrana, Heisler, and Romero, "Closed Converted, Merged."
- ⁶³ Flex Monitoring Team, "Critical Access Hospital Financial Data by State: January 2025."
- ⁶⁴ MedPAC, "Critical Access Hospitals," in *Report to the Congress: Issues in a Modernized Medicare Program* (2005).
- ⁶⁵ I. Cristian Nedelea and J. Matthew Fannin, "Determinants of Cost Inefficiency of Critical Access Hospitals: A Two-Stage, Semi-Parametric Approach," presentation at the Southern Agricultural Economics Association Annual Meeting, Corpus Christi, TX, Feb. 5–8, 2011.
- ⁶⁶ Amir A. Khaliq, Darwyyn Deyo, and Richard Duszak, Jr., "The Impact of Hospital Characteristics on the Availability of Radiology Services at Critical Access Hospitals," *Journal of the American College of Radiology* 12, no. 12 (December 2015): 1351–56.
- ⁶⁷ Michael D. Rosko and Ryan L. Mutter, "Inefficiency Differences Between Critical Access Hospitals and Prospectively Paid Rural Hospitals," *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 35, no. 1 (February 2010): 95–126.
- ⁶⁸ MedPAC, "The Medicare Advantage Program: Status Report," in *Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy* (2014).
- ⁶⁹ MedPAC, "Critical Access Hospitals Payment System."
- ⁷⁰ Jeff Stensland, "Cost Sharing for Outpatient Services at Critical Access Hospitals," MedPAC, Sept. 5, 2024, slide 7.
- ⁷¹ Carroll, "Impeding Access or Promoting Efficiency?"
- ⁷² MedPAC, "The Medicare Advantage Program."
- ⁷³ Ibid.
- ⁷⁴ Michelle M. Casey et al., "Minimum-Distance Requirements Could Harm High-Performing Critical Access Hospitals and Rural Communities," *Health Affairs* 34, no. 4 (April 2015): 627–35.
- ⁷⁵ Ibid.
- ⁷⁶ MedPAC, "Mandated Report: Rural Emergency Hospitals," in *Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy* (2024).
- ⁷⁷ Ensuring Access to Emergency Services for Medicare Beneficiaries in Rural Communities; Testimony Before the United States Senate Committee on Finance, 115th Cong. (2018) (statement of James E. Mathews, executive director of MedPAC).
- ⁷⁸ MedPAC, "Rural Emergency Hospitals."
- ⁷⁹ Paula Chatterjee, Rachel M. Werner, and Karen E. Joynt Maddox, "Medicaid Expansion Alone Not Associated with Improved Finances, Staffing, or Quality at Critical Access Hospitals," *Health Affairs* 40, no. 12 (December 2021): 1846–55.

⁸⁰ Ibid.

- ⁸¹ NORC Walsh Center for Rural Health Analysis, "Critical Access Hospitals' Experiences with Medicare Advantage Plans," March 2008.
- ⁸² Michael Topchik et al., "Unrelenting Pressure Pushes Rural Safety Net Crisis into Uncharted Territory," Chartis, Feb. 13, 2024.
- ⁸³ "The Effects of Medicare Advantage on Rural Hospitals with St. Bernards Healthcare," *Advancing Health*, American Hospital Association, podcast (Jan. 30, 2024).
- ⁸⁴ MedPAC, "The Medicare Advantage Program" (2014); idem, "The Medicare Advantage Program," in *Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy* (2024).
- ⁸⁵ MedPAC, "Improving Efficiency and Preserving Access to Emergency Care in Rural Areas," in *Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System* (2016).
- ⁸⁶ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "MLN Fact Sheet: Rural Emergency Hospitals" (November 2024).
- ⁸⁷ MedPAC, "Rural Emergency Hospitals."
- ⁸⁸ MedPAC, "The Medicare Advantage Program: Status Report."
- ⁸⁹ "Rural Emergency Hospitals (REHs)," *Rural Health Information Hub*; MedPAC, "Rural Emergency Hospitals."
- ⁹⁰ Emma Sheffert, Julia Harris, and Marilyn Werber Serafini, "The Rural Emergency Hospital Model: Year Two Progress Report," Bipartisan Policy Center, October 2024; Paula Chatterjee et al., "Characteristics of Hospitals Eligible for Rural Emergency Hospital Designation," JAMA Health Forum 3, no. 12 (2022): e224613–e224613.
- ⁹¹ Center for Healthcare Quality & Payment Reform, "Rural Hospitals at Risk of Closing," June 2025.